
LEGISLATVIE COUNCIL REGRULAR MEETING 
COUNCIL CHAMBERS, 3 PRIMROSE STREET, NEWTOWN, CT 

WEDNESDAY, JUNE 7, 2023 
 

MINUTES 
 
PRESENT:  Jeffery Capeci, Dan Honan, Lisa Kessler, Ryan Knapp, Michelle Embree Ku, Charles 
Gardner, William DeRosa, Matthew Mihalcik, Phil Carrol, Tom Long (7:42) 
ABSENT:  Angela Curi, Chris Gardner 
ALSO PRESENT:  First Selectman Dan Rosenthal, Finance Director Bob Tait, Jennifer and Neil 
Chaudhary 
 

CALL TO ORDER:  Mr. Capeci called the meeting to order with the Pledge of Allegiance at 7:30 pm. 
 

VOTER COMMENT: None 
 

MINUTES:  Matt Mihalcik moved to approve the minutes from the 5/17/23 Regular meeting and public 
hearing.  Chris Gardner seconded, all in favor. 
 

COMMUNICATIONS:   All members of the LC received an FOI request.  Jeff Capeci asked if there is 
a response to send it to him and he will compile them and respond.  If there is nothing to respond he ask 
that members respond to the email and copy him that there is nothing to provide.     
 
COMMITTEE REPORTS:    None 
 

FIRST SELECTMAN’S REPORT:  First Selectman Rosenthal reported that there is a state budget and 
CCM sent out the preliminary estimates for state aid and it is in line with last year.  The BOS approved a 
couple grants, notably, one from DEEP for expanded composting at the Transfer Station which will work 
to get the food scraps out of the waste stream.  There is also a grant for unit based pricing at the Transfer 
Station which will be a volunteer program.  Residents will get 2 orange bags to dispose of household 
waste per week.  Additional bags will be available.  With the current permit fees, the people that drop off 
very little subsidize those that have a lot.  A new Tax Collector will be starting on Monday.   
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
“Do Not Block The Box” Ordinance (att.)  Matt Mihalcik resolved to enact the Do Not Block the Box 
Ordinance as proposed by the Ordinance Committee and subject to the public hearing on June 7, 2023.  
William DeRosa seconded.  Ryan Knapp explained that the Police Commission came to the Ordinance 
Committee for the ordinance.  Five intersections have been identified which is required by state statue.    
It doesn’t mean they will be painted it means that they can be painted.  All in favor. 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
Resolution relative to the HVAC Indoor Air Quality project at Newtown High School – Matt Mihalcik 
resolved that the LC hereby authorizes the preparation of schematic drawings and outline specifications 
for the HVAC IAQ project at the Newtown High School.  Phil Carroll seconded. Ryan Knapp moved to 
amend the motion to the LC hereby authorizes at least the preparation of schematic drawings and outline 
specifications for the HVAC IAQ project at the Newtown High School.  Matt Mihalcik seconded the 
amendment.  Original motion unanimously passes and amended motions unanimously passes.   



 
Resolution relative to the HVAC Indoor Air Quality project at Newtown Middle School – Matt Mihalcik 
resolved that the LC hereby authorizes at least the preparation of schematic drawings and outline 
specification for the HVAC IAQ project at Newtown Middle School.  William DeRosa seconded, all in 
favor.   
 
Transfer – Matt Mihalcik moved to transfer $15,000 from contingency to capital (att.).  William DeRosa 
seconded.   First Selectman Rosenthal explained that this is for the foot bridge in Sandy Hook which is 
now unsafe.  They will remove the bridge, take it to a different location where they will have an engineer 
inspect it and determine if it is fixable or be permanently removed.  All in favor 
 
Grant Acceptance for Land Use & Parks & Rec – Matt Mihalcik moved to accept The Jeniam 
Foundation grant for $6,500 to improve the Housatonic Rail Trail in Newtown (att.).  Phil Carroll 
seconded, all in favor.   
 
Summer Enrichment Grant Acceptance for Newtown Community Center – Matt Mihalcik moved to 
accept the Summer Enrichment Grant in the amount of $100,000 for the Newtown Community Center 
(att.).  Phil Carroll seconded, all in favor.   
 
Transfer of Uncollectible Motor Vehicle, Personal Property and Real estate Tax Accounts to the 
Suspense Tax List – Matt Mihalcik moved the transfer of uncollectible motor vehicle, personal property 
and real estate tax accounts to the suspense tax list (att.), Phil Carroll seconded.  Finance Director Bob 
Tait explained they tax is still due but we don’t want to spend money to try to collect.  The list by state 
statute requires the list to be posted with the Town Clerk’s office.  This year the total amount is slightly 
higher but the number of types of accounts are similar to past years.  All in favor.   

 
Voter Comment – None 
 
Announcements - None 
 
Having no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:11pm 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Arlene Miles, Clerk  
 
Attachment:  Do Not Block the Box Ordinance, Transfer, Jeniam Foundation Grant, Summer Enrichment 
Grant, Tax Suspense 



May 5rd 2023 

Chapter 216. Vehicles and Traffic  
 
Article VI Obstruction of Intersections 

GENERAL REFERENCES 

Connecticut General Statutes — Section 14-250(b) 

§ ###-1. Authority to designate 
 
Pursuant to C.G.S. 14-250b, and at the recommendation of The Town of Newtown Police Commission, 
the following intersections are designated for special marking that blocking the intersection is 
prohibited: 
 
Country Club Road and Rte. 25 
Elm Drive and Rte. 302 
Walnut Tree Hill Road and Church Hill Road 
Newtown High School and Rte. 34 
Pole Bridge Road and Rte. 34 
 

§ ###-2. Marking 
 
The Town of Newtown shall  
 

(1) Post signs at each such designated intersection or request such action from the State of 
Connecticut indicating that blocking the intersection is prohibited and violators are subject to 
a fine, and 

(2) Mark, in white paint, the boundary of such interaction with a line not less than one foot in width 
and that are within such boundary line with parallel diagonal lines not less than one foot in 
width.   

§ ###-3. Obstructing Intersections 
 

No operator of a motor vehicle, other than a tractor-trailer unit, as defined in section CGS 14-1, 
shall proceed into an intersection that has been designated, posted and marked by the Town of 
Newtown in accordance with Connecticut State Statute, except when making a turn, unless there 
is sufficient space on the opposite side of the intersection to accommodate such motor vehicle 
without obstructing the passage of other vehicles or pedestrians, notwithstanding the indication of 
a traffic control signal that would permit such an operator to proceed into the intersection.   

 

§ ###-4. Violations 



May 5rd 2023 

Any person who violates the provisions of this chapter shall have committed an infraction.   

§ ###-5. Enforcement 
 
Enforcement of this chapter shall be the purview of state and local law enforcement officers 
whose jurisdiction contains the intersection’s designated per Section ####-1.   
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Arlene Miles <arlene.miles@newtown-ct.gov>

Fwd: 2023-2024 Summer Enrichment Update
1 message

Susan Marcinek <susan.marcinek@newtown-ct.gov> Wed, May 17, 2023 at 4:15
PM

To: John Madzula <jsmbofnewtown@gmail.com>, Kiley Morrison Gottschalk
<kjmg11@gmail.com>, "Miles, Arlene" <Arlene.miles@newtown-ct.gov>, "Capeci, Jeff"
<jeff@thecapecis.com>

Below is an email relative to the summer enrichment grant. This is time sensitive. 

This can be added to the email I sent the other day and the OS document can be disregarded.

thank you.

Sue Marcinek
Executive Assistant
Office of the First Selectman
3 Primrose Street
Newtown, CT 06470
(203) 270-4203
(203) 270-4205 (FAX)

---------- Forwarded message ---------
From: Robert Tait <robert.tait@newtown-ct.gov>
Date: Thu, May 11, 2023 at 2:43 PM
Subject: Fwd: 2023-2024 Summer Enrichment Update
To: Susan Marcinek <susan.marcinek@newtown-ct.gov>
Cc: Dan Rosenthal <dan.rosenthal@newtown-ct.gov>

---------- Forwarded message ---------
From: Matthew Ariniello <matthew.ariniello@newtown-ct.gov>
Date: Thu, May 11, 2023 at 2:30 PM
Subject: Fwd: 2023-2024 Summer Enrichment Update
To: Robert Tait <robert.tait@newtown-ct.gov>, Dan Rosenthal <dan.rosenthal@newtown-
ct.gov>

Hi Bob and Dan,

https://www.google.com/maps/search/3+Primrose+Street+Newtown,+CT+06470?entry=gmail&source=g
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We have received $100k for two years from the state department of education. Can we get on
the agenda for the next BOS meeting for approval? 

Thanks for your support 

Matt 

---------- Forwarded message ----------
From: Scianimanico, John <John.Scianimanico@ct.gov>
Date: Thursday, May 11, 2023
Subject: 2023-2024 Summer Enrichment Update
To: "Matthew.Ariniello@newtown-ct.gov" <Matthew.Ariniello@newtown-ct.gov>

Good afternoon,

 

Thank you for applying to the 2023-24 CSDE Summer Enrichment Grant program. We are
pleased to announce that Newtown Community Center has been selected as
an Expansion Grant recipient! Your tentative award amount is $50,000 for Summer 2023
and $50,000 for Summer 2024, consistent with the guidelines of the grant's request for this
application, and designed to support your program at Newtown Community Center in
accomplishing the goals outlined in your application narrative. 

 

Summer Enrichment Orientation Webinar + Survey

The next step to access grant funds will be to ensure that your organization is set up in
Connecticut’s Electronic Grants Management System (eGMS). The CSDE will be hosting
a mandatory Summer Enrichment Orientation Webinar for all grantees to discuss
financial and data collection processes. This will be held on Monday, June 5th from 1:00
– 2:30PM. You will not be able to access grant funds without setting up an eGMS account,
loading your budget and other grant information, and submitting required financial
expenditures. Additionally, each program will be required to collect and submit student-level
data on each student attending their program this summer, and this will be discussed in
further detail during the Orientation. Each organization is required to have one person
attend this training. Please register using this link.

 

Note that the timeline for accessing your funds can take up to a few months, and funding
will only be available on a reimbursement basis. As a first step to creating your accounts in
eGMS, please complete this short survey no later than June 5th, 2023.

  

CTREAP
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Your program may have requested funding in your budget for a CTREAP account, which
connects educational professionals and staff to job openings across Connecticut. As a next
step to purchasing your account, please complete this brief registration form. A
representative from CTREAP will be touch. 

 

Again, congratulations and thank you for your interest in the Summer Enrichment Grant
program. We are thrilled to be supporting your program over the next two years and cannot
wait to see the incredible experiences Connecticut children will encounter at your camp.

 

If you have any questions, please email us directly at SDE.SummerEnrichment@ct.gov.

 

--
Matt Ariniello
Community Center Director

8 Simpson St | Newtown, CT 06470 
Tel: (203) 270-4341

https://www.ctreap.net/index.php
https://forms.gle/dQaX4ubZoyjbC9jv9
mailto:SDE.SummerEnrichment@ct.gov
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   NEWTOWN MUNICIPAL CENTER                     Donna L. Saputo 
   3 PRIMROSE STREET                       TAX COLLECTOR  
   NEWTOWN, CONNECTICUT 06470                                                                                                                         
   TEL. (203) 270-4320 
   FAX (203) 270-4243 
 
                                                                                     OFFICE OF THE TAX COLLECTOR 
 

 

  
 
 
 
 
 
 

 DATE: May 16, 2023       
 
TO:        The Legislative Council 
 
From:    Vincent Palmoitto  
 
Re:         The Transfer of Uncollectible Motor Vehicle, Personal Property and Real Estate Tax Accounts to the 

Suspense Tax List for your consideration and approval.       
 
 

The Connecticut State Statutes require that at least once a year the Tax Collector of each municipality  
shall deliver to the Board of Finance or similar board a listing of all accounts that the Tax Collector  
believes to be uncollectible.  These accounts are then transferred from the regular accounts-receivable 
to the Suspense Tax Book. 

 
This transfer does not void the tax.  If at any time in the future the Tax Collector is able to collect the  
taxes on the suspense tax list, she shall do so with all the usual interest charges. 

 
The Tax office ceases to send out quarterly bills for these accounts, but in reference to the Motor  
Vehicle Suspense Accounts, those persons cannot register a car in the State of Connecticut until the 
taxes are paid to the Town of Newtown. 
 

 
535 Motor Vehicle Accounts   $        178,614.07                  
189 Personal Property Accounts $        132,919.27 
  11 Real Estate Accounts  $            7,026.03 
   

 May –  735 Suspense Accounts totaling   $        318,559.37      














































